Colorado QRP Club meeting minutes

July 7, 2012 10:30AM
Meeting Location: Offices of Milestone Technologies and Morse Express
President’s message delivered to the attendees by Frank Ivan, KØFEI – Greeting and call to Order.

Roll call – 10 members in attendance – Signup sheet will be archived by treasurer Roger Wendell, WBØJNR
OLD BUSINESS

1. President Frank Ivan, KØFEI, emphasized that the business portion of this and future meetings will be kept to a minimum! Frank also added that we're still trying to put together the proper software, computer, and other hardware necessary for a good Ustream broadcast of our future meetings - it remains a work in progress.
2. CQC Treasurer Roger Wendell, WBØJNR, agreed to keep meeting minutes in the absence of Secretary Vince Kumagai, KIØRB.

3. President called for suggestions for our September 8th picnic meeting location. It was suggested that Vince Kumagai, KIØRB,  may consider hosting it at his QTH again
.
4. Treasurers Report: Treasurer Roger Wendell, WBØJNR, reports that our eFirstBank account balances this morning were as follows: checking $279.58 savings $2,773.18, for a total of $3,052.76. 

Roger added that there were no outstanding debts or expenses other than possibly reimbursing President Ivan $185.00 for unexpected Porta-Potty expenses at our Battleground Field Day site last month. President Ivan agreed to explain the situation later in the meeting.

Treasurer Wendell also advised those present that he had made three separate email attempts to reach different officers at PPRAA (Pikes Peak Radio Amateur Association) to arrange payment for award sponsorship agreed upon earlier this year. Roger never received a reply, suggesting that the promise for award sponsorship was made so long ago that PPRAA was probably no longer interested. (Apparently our promise for sponsorship got "lost in the shuffle" earlier in the year and payment had never been made to PPRAA). 
President Ivan suggested that we should make an additional effort to offer PPRAA support, even at this late date, as money is always "fungible" and acceptable. Roger agreed to make another attempt to reach the PPRAA president, including by telephone, if necessary.
5. Those in attendance were reminded that our next Chat 'N Chew will take place as scheduled, on August 11th, despite today's meeting having been moved up one week due the PPRAA "Megafest" and other activities next weekend.

6.  A reminder to those present that we're always looking for regular and backup Net Control stations for our Monday night 2 meter net at 20:00 (8 pm) local time.
7. Additional reminder from President Ivan that we'll be again gathering for an informal lunch at the LD Buffett after today's meeting. It was noted that it can be difficult to change old habits but that we could consider different lunch locations in the future...
8. President Ivan advised all present that the Secretary's report from our last meeting had been posted on the club's website and was available for review.

9. President Ivan stated that the Colorado QRP Club will be in need of new meeting space as the offices of Milestone Technologies and Morse Express (our current host and space provider) was expecting to move in the near future.

10. Motion and second to accept the Secretary's May meeting minutes approved. 

11. Motion and second to accept Treasurer's report approved.

12. Foxhunt report provided by Marshall Emm, N1FN. Marshall explained that the summer foxhunt was in full swing with four hunts having been completed in the last two weeks. Despite active hunts Marshall said that he, himself, hadn't been doing that well with his current antenna configuration - using a GAP vertical at the moment. Marshall announced that Frank Ivan,  KØFEI, will be one of the foxhunt coordinator this summer. Marshall passed around copies of this summer's 20 Meter Foxhunt schedule and suggested results will start being posted on the web next week.
13. Low Down Editor Dick Schneider, ABØCD, advised those present that the club newsletter is nearly on schedule for August publication. Dick added that he's always looking for articles and submissions and was confident there would be plenty of reports from both Field Day sites. President Ivan reminded everyone present how valuable the new Low Down has been to the club in that it's been one of the biggest motivators for new and renewing members to support CQC.

14. Frank Ivan, KØFEI, is also chair of the club's "Elmer" committee but reported that there were no new or pending requests for information or assistance from new or potential hams.

15. Dick Schneider, ABØCD, stated that, possibly relating to "Elmering," he was in need of assistance for clearing, removing, or cutting two mast and antenna ground mounts/supports from the property of WØHEP (sk). Dick stated that HEP's XYL (Elaine, K3JSP) had immediate plans to sell the property and move back east to be with family.  The Colorado QRP Club has been very helpful to the estate of WØHEP (and others) but is especially appreciative of the efforts Dick Schneider, ABØCD, has put into assisting Elaine and her family.

16. President Ivan provided a detailed report about CQC's "Battleground" Field Day operation. Additionally, Frank explained how our contract (entered into a few months earlier) with a portable potty company fell apart when the driver delivered the unit to the wrong property without our knowing. Frank, at the time of the Battleground site's installation, made numerous attempts to reach the company when it was noted that there was no porta-potty available during Friday's site construction. Frank explained how the company was unresponsive, by telephone, with him then driving to their "business" address only to learn that it was a residence.  Well after the conclusion of Field Day were Frank, and Treasurer Roger Wendell, able to reach the company's owner and receive a full refund of the $120 that the club had paid in full earlier in the year. 
Luckily Frank's XYL (Judy, KØJAI), before Field Day was fully into swing, was able secure the rental of a porta-potty from another company that provided individual units on a trailer. Frank was able to tow the unit with his own truck - installing it onsite before conditions worsened. (Since Ron Pitcock,  KGØNN had once again provided us with access to his Golden area property we wanted to make sure we left as little impact on the land as possible - and, obviously, a porta-potty helps contribute to that philosophy!) 

Frank also provided some rough statistics on CQC's Battleground Field Day operation with a preliminary count that suggests a total score of around 15,960 or 15,970 - somewhat less than our 19,130 points last year but still considered competitive on a national scale.  Our 40 meter operation has 419 "Q's" (Contacts, or QSOs), with 239 on 15 meters and 735 Qs on 20 meters. There were a couple Qs on the GOTA (Get on the Air) station and 14 Qs on 6 meters. For 40 meters we used a 2 element Cushcraft beam on top of the COW (NØCOT's "Communications on Wheels" cellular trailer/crank-up tower). 

Frank explained that Elecraft K3 transceivers with N1MM software were used for most of our contesting. The computers worked well off the batteries but there was some noise generated by the inverter. 
There was some discussion about scheduling operating time, next year, as there were we weren't able to keep all of the operating chairs occupied throughout the night. Some brief discussion, too, about possibly combining Aloha and Battleground next year, or reducing the number of positions and antennas as Battleground as it's becoming increasingly difficult to safely set up the towers and antennas with fewer assistants each year.
Dick Schneiver, ABØCD, provided a Field Day report for our Aloha site at Cherry Creek Reservoir. The main theme seem to be HEAT, in which Dick described it as being "Hotter than Hades" with temperatures hovering around the 100 degree mark throughout the weekend (in contrast to 85 degree temperatures above 8,000 feet at our Golden Battleground site...). Despite the heat, Dick assured us that the turnout was great with everybody have a fun time. Dick also said there were more Qs than last year for a total score of around 4,000. There seemed to be a surge in digital QSOs with a similar number of CW contacts as last year.

For the Aloha site we used Pete Inskeep's (NO2D) doublet on 40 meters. Also in use were one GAP vertical, a 2 element tribander for HF, a tribander VHF beam, and an "Outabacker." Out of curiosity some of the Cherry Creek park rangers visited the site, one or two of which were ham operators themselves. The only tech issue at Aloha was the amount of "hash" being generated by the digital stations. Maybe a bandpass filter for 40 meters at night would be helpful. Aloha utilized a K2 and a KX3 (that was described as a bit noisy...) throughout the weekend. There was a fun motion for a new Field Day weather chairman next year...

17. After the Field Day reviews there was additional discussion about hamfests. Vince Kumagai, KIØRB, (absent) left message that our "prize closet" is pretty empty at the moment and the club could use some donations for upcoming hamfests. ABØCD Stated that there are still some serious collector books available from the WØHEP estate sale. Dick will be bringing these, and a great many ham magazines, to the megafest next weekend. Dick asks that if you stop by the CQC table that you pick up some books or magazines and drop a donation into the jar - all leftover publications will be recycled after the 'fest as Dick has been carrying them around from one event to another for a few years now. Roger (WBØJNR) asked if there was still a consignment option at any CQC table. It was agreed that we're still offering that option for a dollar or two depending on the amount of table space taken.
18. Marhsall, N1FN, described a recent trip to the Colorado Railroad Museum (in Golden) with his grandchildren that turned out to be very interesting and educational. Marshall described the museum as one of the largest outdoor layouts he'd ever seen plus there was a telegraph office mockup with a mannequin operating a key that's still being sold by Morse Express!

19.  Dick Schneider, ABØCD, has agreed to head up a club project. The idea is possibly a transceiver, like the OHR 100a, with two other clubs joining in. It's believed that the 285 Tech-Connect club, PPRAA, or maybe the Denver Radio Club would be interested in participating.

NEW BUSINESS

1. Ron Allen, W9OUS, advised the group that there are still a great many county hunters seeking out some of the rare ones here in Colorado - especially some of the sparsely populated ones in our state's northeast corner and other areas (like Cheyenne County, east of Colorado Springs, etc.). Ron has agreed to supply CQC's webmaster (Roger Wendell, WBØJNR) with lists, operating schedules, and other information to help facilitate our participation in county hunting circles. 
2. Marshall, N1FN, also reminded the group that CQC still sponsors its own "Worked All Colorado Counties" award with more information available on our website (http://www.cqc.org/cqcaward.htm). There was also some discussion that SOTA (Summits On The Air) schedules and operating information should/could be posted on our website. Currently the club does have a brief SOTA description and link provided on our main page .
Meeting Adjourned at 11:20 am
After adjournment there was a brief Show and Tell of Vibroplex's new 6 pound "Vibro-Cube" iambic paddle system by Marshall, N1FN. Frank, KØFEI talked about the value of the Colorado Mountain Club's "Colorado Summit Hikes for Everyone" (105 Summits by Dave Muller) publication that he picked up at REI. Frank stated that this book would be very helpful for anyone wishing to activate a Colorado summit for SOTA. However, Frank thought a color copy of the book might be available from the CMC itself, or elsewhere, as his black-and-white copy from REI was difficult to read.

Show and Tell was followed by a 41 minute video presentation of "The Last Big Field Day" - a 2011 documentary about the 50 transmitters at the 2004 Field Day site of W3AO in Maryland. The CQC gang found the video to be of great interest (and entertainment) but also questioned some of W3AO's interpretation of the rules, especially as they related to transmitter designations throughout the Field Day contest, i.e., their group started with a 9a designation, upped it to 51a near the contest's end, and then recalculated it to 50a at the time their logs were submitted). Nevertheless, it was unanimously agreed that W3AOs 2004 Field Day effort was a superb example of planning, coordinating, engineering, operating skill and execution that that group can be proud of for years to come! A big thanks to Jim Pope, KGØPP, for making the video available at our meeting.
All notes and minutes for this meeting were recorded and submitted by:
 - Roger J. Wendell, WBØJNR - CQC Treasurer and Webmaster
